Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
October 8, 2018
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, October 8, 2018 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons, Burton Seymour Jr., Charles Hebbard, Barbara Phillips and Randy Rundle. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Deputy Highway Superintendent Douglas Green, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane, six (6) residents and four (4) high school students. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Mary Wrenge, Cornell Agriculture Friendly Oneida County Project Coordinator; addressed the Board concerning a meeting on October 10, 2018 for the four (4) Towns; Westmoreland, Camden, Paris and Trenton; who have properties being considered for the Farmland Protection Program.  Ms. Wrenge stated that each of these Town would be eligible for $15,000.00 in Farmland Protection funding. Ms. Wrenge encouraged Board members, Planning and Zoning Board members and Codes Officers to attend.
Bill Cole from Gates Cole Insurance spoke to the Board regarding the Towns Insurance Coverage.  Mr. Cole stated that his Company quoted the Towns insurance last year and would like the opportunity to re-examine our policy again this year.  Mr. Cole that Gates-Cole currently insure forty-one (41) Municipalities and eighty-one (81) Fire Districts.  Gates-Cole will only require data pertaining to new purchases in 2018 in order to quote our premium and they are confident that they can save the Town money.  
Mark Crane, Planning Board Chairman asked the Board how much growth the Westmoreland Water system can accommodate.  The Planning Board has been receiving site plans for several new apartments and a couple of smaller businesses and was curious at to whether the water district can sustain them. 
Councilperson Hebbard stated that C. Jack Dodson feels the Westmoreland District is between 80% and 90% of its’ capacity.  Discussion continued.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Superintendents Report.

The Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;
      A)  Highway Dept has done work around water treatment plant inside fence putting paper          
down and decorative stone

      B)  Replaced another bad road culvert on Fairway Drive

      C)  Spent a week picking up brush

      D)  Gorman’s coming 2nd week of Oct to hot pave Daily Road, short end of Moore and    

            Springhouse Road

      E)  Talk to Board about putting 2005 International truck with plow and wing on an auction 
site

      F)   Highway Dept has hauled over 100 ten wheeler loads of brush from out back to wood 
fiber recyclers
Supervisor Eisnor asked when the white striping will be done on the Roads.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that the paving will be done this week so the striping will start then.

Councilperson Seymour asked if the Highway Superintendent was able to get any prices on the pickup trucks discussed during the budget meetings.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that he had not received any yet, but he will.
Councilperson Rundle asked about the status of the new plow truck.  The Highway Superintendent replied that the truck is here however, it has not been used yet.

Highway Superintendent Young stated that he would like to sell the 2005 International on an auction site.  The Board indicated that approval had already been given and to list the vehicle.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 
 I will be taking the Disk down to the County with the transfers and the new address changes done for the County and Town tax bills.  Most new Exemption forms are in the hall for those who need them like the Snow Birds or new residents.  We are still getting the building permits ready for field work. The Small Claims Hearing went well. One did not change. The other one wanted to be reduced $30,000 but was only reduced $14,600.
The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Sept- 18
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	09/04/18
	2018-0076
	Camelot
	Village
	117 Pazdur Blvd.
	274.000-1-21.3
	Residence
	$150.00

	09/04/18
	2018-0077
	Camelot
	Village
	114 Pazdur Blvd.
	274.000-1-21.3
	Residence
	$150.00

	09/04/18
	2018-0078
	Roux
	Eric
	6849 O’Brien Rd
	289.000-1-44.3
	Ag Building
	$0.00

	09/06/18
	2018-0079
	Popowski
	Chris
	5 Sunrise Blvd E
	274.000-1-21.3
	Car Port
	$56.00

	09/11/18
	2018-0080
	Falcone
	Matthew
	7677 E. Carter
	303.000-1-7.1
	Residence
	$277.20

	09/11/18
	2018-0081
	Reid
	John
	6047 Eureka Rd
	288.000-1-14.8
	Accessory
	$120.00

	09/11/18
	2018-0082
	Hall
	David
	6256 Cooper St
	313.000-1-30.16
	Shed
	$40.00

	09/17/18
	2018-0083
	Seymour
	Burton
	6150 Lawrence
	273.000-2-66
	Septic
	$45.00

	09/18/18
	2018-0084
	Demson
	Dianne
	4837 Station Hill
	313.000-2-34
	Accessory
	$40.00

	09/18/18
	ZBA
	Matthews
	Kevin
	NYS Route 5
	326.000-2-52
	Business
	$150.00

	09/20/18
	2018-0085
	Kenny
	Daniel
	5924 Springhouse
	300.000-1-24
	Extension
	$0.00

	09/20/18
	2018-0086
	Sprint
	Cellular
	5207 Eureka Rd
	302.000-1-44
	3 Antenna
	$150.00

	09/25/18
	2018-0087
	Hengst
	Andrew
	5231 Stop 7 Rd
	303.000-1-54.1
	Deck
	$25.00

	09/25/18
	2018-0088
	Smith
	Stephanie
	7624 Acee Lane
	315.000-1-40.4
	Addition
	$132.60

	09/27/18
	ZBA
	Krouse
	Robert
	45 Martin Dr
	327.000-6-19.17
	Accessory
	$75.00

	09/27/18
	2018-0089
	Milani
	John
	204 Pazdur Blvd
	274.000-1-21.3
	Wood Stove
	$180.00

	09/27/18
	2018-0090
	Bohl
	Clyde
	5316 Bartlett Rd
	302.000-1-73.3
	Garage
	$48.80

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$1,509.60


Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox reported;

      




OTR



Compliant

6924 Dix Rd



7-11-18   

Re-Check    9-18-18

Front of the house is cleaned up. The rear is progressing each week.

10-2-18 Front of the house sided, Left side more than 3/4 done. The right side is about 1/2 way done.  Progress still being made.  

4837 Station Hill Rd


9-11-18




Unlawful structure being built and the fence is in disrepair. Fence in process of being repaired and a building permit was taken out for accessory structure. Jody Thieme will monitor that progress. 

7278 W Main St, 

Return to court September 5, 2018. Progress is being made with clean up. Side porch roof rebuilt and almost complete. This was adjourned until October 3, 2018 the defendant is making progress moving toward compliance.

10-2-18 Junk piles ready to be removed. Some materials on the side porch are for finishing the roof. Expecting to be done by November 7, 2018.  




5270 State Rte 233


9-11-18


10-2-18

High Grass complaint cited.

4852 State Rte 233


9-11-18

Junk and debris and Junk vehicles cited.

9-12-18 checked property with Trooper and Sheriff. No one there, building was secured. Signs of someone staying in a tent on site. According to Ken Eisnor, Mr. Burt Seymour Sr. has recently acquired the property through tax foreclosure and the deed has not changed over yet. Property Placarded Unfit Structure because there is no power.

5283 Oneida Rd N  High Grass cited
9-17-18

9-29-18 spoke with neighbor, Kevin Boone who stated the house has been vacant for over 1 1/2 years. Researching to see if it is going into or is in foreclosure. Order to Remedy notice sent was returned undeliverable. 

Update on 5939 Rte 26, house is scraped ready to paint. 





1203 Fire Prevention Inspections:
Was scheduled to inspect Seymour’s Diner had to reschedule until a later date. 

5211 Rte 233  Grande’s Pizzeria
8/28/2018

7286 W Main St Westmoreland Methodist Church
8/22/18 In Compliance

4836 Rte 233 Seymour's Diner

9/29/2018 
Councilperson Rundle asked for an update on the Bartlett Road house.  Codes Officer Fox stated it has been placard as an unsafe building but he has not heard from the owners in a while.  Attorney Mattacola stated it is a liability hazard and suggested Mr. Fox keep on the owner for a resolution. 
Councilperson Phillips asked what the outcome of the October 3, 2018 court hearing was and what was the unlawful structure on Station Hill Road.  Codes Officer Fox stated the Court case was postponed because the Judge was ill and the unlawful structure was shed being built without a permit.

Councilperson Rundle asked how often is the progress checked on these codes violations.  The Codes Officer stated they are checked several times within a thirty day period, or until the situation is rectified.  
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
      Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 2 Emergency dig requests

· “LT2” water samplings were completed on 9/26 and are awaiting the results of the yearlong testing from the Health Department.

· Aqua Logics is being scheduled to replace a bad transducer on well #1 (still waiting on a quote)

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO’s 

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

· Worked with the City of Rome on hydrant flushing.

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Reading Center Clerk Tammy Aylesworth reported;
In September we loaned out 277 books and 90 DVDs, for a total of 367 from the mid York library. We had 21 renewals and 2 new cards. We purchased 15 new books. Eight book club members met to discuss “The Immortal life of Henrietta Laks “. The bill for Sept. was $128.53

The Supervisor asked for the Attorneys Report.

Attorney Gregory Mattacola stated he was notified by the Attorney representing the snowmobile club that the sale of the Creaser Road property has fallen through.  Codes Officer Thieme also advised him that the neighbor is still interested in purchasing the property.  Attorney Mattacola stated the case is due back in court next week, he should know more then.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In September, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses, renewed forty-three (43) individual dog licenses for $402.00.  Of that, $67.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $335.00. 

On September 6, 2018, eight (8) late notices were sent out for dogs due in August 2018.  Renewal notices for eighty-six (86) dogs due in October, were sent out on September 25, 2018.  

DECALS sales totaled $4,732.00; $4,504.42 was sent to the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation.  The Town received $227.58 in commissions.  

There were two (2) marriage licenses issued in August totaling $80.00.  $45.00 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Towns’ commission was $35.00.

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Sixteen (16) certified copies were issued for $160.00.

Fourteen (14) building permits were issued for $1,464.60 and one (1) septic permit was issued.

Communications Received:

1. New York Rural Water– notice of renewal of contract with NYS Department of Health.

2. NY State Department of State- invitation to NYS Local Government Innovation Conference.

3. Cornell Cooperative Extension- invitation to review findings of an agriculture review of the Towns zoning and planning initiatives.

4. Association of Towns-notice of fall training schools.

5. Oneida County Department of Finance-request for completed budget by November 13, 2018

Checks Received:

1. Bank of Utica



interest



$      471.34

2. Westmoreland Central School

fuel 3/31 to 6/30

$ 24,822.60 

       3     Clark Mills Fire District


fuel



$      402.00

4     County of Oneida


addl plowing reimbursement
$   7,042.00

5     Carter Communications


franchise fees


$ 22,641.93

        6     Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel



$       451.59

7     Amy McFadden



park rental


$         25.00

8 William Daws



park rental


$         25.00

9 Bridget Mason



park rental


$         25.00

10 John Kierpiec



culvert install


$       300.00

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report and complimented her for everything she does.
Councilperson Hebbard stated he spoke with C. Jack Dodson about the possibility of seeking funding through the USDA program to replace the lines in the Tindall Water District.  Mr. Dodson stated that he has not worked with the USDA much, but their process is very cumbersome and is a reimbursement program.  This means the Town would have to bond for the funding; around $30,000.00; and then apply for reimbursement.  Most of the funding they provide for are 38 year term loans, not grants.
After a brief discussion where Supervisor Eisnor stated he was led to believe the funds were available for use this year, it was decided that Councilperson Hebbard will contact the USDA in Marcy directly for clarification.

Councilperson Hebbard stated the Park is scheduled to close for the season on October 31, 2018, unless the weather turns extremely unseasonable.
The Supervisor stated that the Water Plant Operator Ted Flint will be spending some time in the Tindall Water District in an effort to locate the suspected leak.  The Supervisor took a brief moment to give Councilperson Rundle an overview of the situation.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he would like to begin the process of combining the Planning and Zoning Boards.  Attorney Mattacola advised that this is allowable and several surrounding Towns have already done so.  He continued stating the Board would like to consolidate into one seven man Board.  A Public Hearing would be required. Councilperson Phillips asked if applications and interviews would be required to fill the positions.  Attorney Mattacola stated that would be the best practice.  It would allow for anyone interested to have an opportunity to serve.

The Supervisor stated the Justice Court would like to apply for a $4,000.00 grant from the Justice Court Assistance Program (JCAP).  They would like to purchase file cabinets and a shredder.  In order to apply they need a resolution from the Town Board giving their approval.

123 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to authorize the Westmoreland Justice Court to apply for a $4,000.00 grant from the Justice Court Assistance Program (JCAP).  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he has been informed by Codes Officer Jody Thieme that the building located at 4903 NYS Route 233 is unsafe.
124 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to authorize the Codes Officer to deem 4903 NYS Route 233 an unsafe structure and call for its’ demolition.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
125 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to hold a Public Hearing for the Preliminary Budget at 6:00 PM on October 23, 2018 and immediately following at 6:30 PM a Public hearing on the consolidation of the Planning and Zoning Boards for the Town of Westmoreland.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

The Supervisor spoke of a letter received from the Westmoreland United Methodist Church regarding the replacement of the Church’s sign.  Mark Crane stated that the Church did appear in front of the Planning Board and the sign replacement was approved.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board if they want to proceed with a quote for insurance from Gates-Cole Insurance.  

126 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to provide the required materials to Gates-Cole Insurance in order for a proper insurance quote to be calculated.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

127 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
128 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Phillips to approve and place on file the minutes of September 17, 2018, September 20, 2018 and October 1, 2018 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
129 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #328 through #372, which totals $25,689.73.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
130 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #244 through #272 totaling $282,938.82.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
131 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water District as follows:
Tindall Water District

voucher #11

which total
$     105.00
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #85-#91
which total 
$  1,161.51
Spencer Settlement

vouchers #11-#12
which total
$  1,150.20     

Camelot Water District

voucher #5

which total
$15,678.00

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated a Special Meeting and Public Hearing will be held on October 23, 2018 starting at 6:00 PM and announced the next regular meeting will be held on November 12, 2018 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Ron Klopfanstein stated the Masonic Lodge will be holding its first ever Open House on October 19, 2018 at 7:00 PM,  a historic marker will be placed at the Bed & Breakfast owned by Theresa McFadden on October 27, 2018 at 10 AM and the 4th Annual Haunted Schoolhouse will be held on October 31, 2018 from 5 PM to 7 PM. 

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor reconvened to the regular session.
132 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:10 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
